The Campaign in Poland.   Autumn, 1914
the more urgent became the need of reinforcing the left wing of the gth Army in view of its increasingly critical situation. This question of reinforcement was closely affected by events on the San. If progress were made there, we could take considerable risks near Warsaw ; if not, we should be crushed there.
The arrival of reinforcements would save the situation for a while; but reinforcements were not to be obtained from General Headquarters, for they had sent the newly-formed army corps to Ypres and the I5th Reserve Corps to East Prussia, where the situation had become more serious.
The Army Command proposed that the Guard Reserve, the Landwehr and the nth Army Corps, defending the line of the Vistula should be relieved by Austrian troops and brought up north ; or, better still, that Austrian troops should be employed to reinforce our left wing, in which case the German troops, which were by now familiar with the Vistula sector, could stay there, thus guaranteeing the safety of the Vistula line. Besides, these relief operations would take up precious time, and the situation permitted of no delay.
General von Conrad was also convinced of the necessity of reinforcing the battle line north of the river Pilica, but he most emphatically vetoed the utilization of Austrian troops, with the exception of two cavalry divisions. We approached General Headquarters and His Majesty the Kaiser approached the Emperor Franz Joseph, who returned a favourable reply. The Austrian High Command held to its views, and the relief of the three Prussian corps was ordered.
By General von Conrad's orders, the exchange was to be carried out by parts of the ist Army, in front of Ivangorod, in such a way as to leave the crossings open. The Austrian troops were then to throw the pursuing Russians back into the Vistula. We strongly opposed this plan, but Fate was to take its course.
The Austrian infantry divisions of the ist Army which were to relieve the Landwehr Corps and the Guard Reserve Corps on the Vistula came up slowly. The relief of all the units could not be accomplished before the 20th. In the meanwhile the situation before Warsaw had reached a point at which a decision

